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January 7, 2025 
 

GENERAL MEMORANDUM 25-001 
 

Notice of Deadline: Applications to Begin Participation in the Tribal Self-Governance 
Program in Fiscal Year 2026 

 
On December 19, 2024, The Office of Self-Governance at the Department of the Interior 
issued a Notice of Deadline for submitting completed applications to begin participation in 
the Tribal Self-Governance Program in Fiscal Year 2026 or Calendar Year 2026 and 
established a deadline of March 1, 2025, for Indian Tribes/ Consortia. Tribes/Consortia 
who would like to be considered for participation in the tribal self-governance program in 
fiscal year 2026 or calendar year 2026 must respond to this notice, except for those 
tribes/consortia that are one of the 142 tribal entities with signed self-governance 
agreements. 
  
Completed applications must be received by the Director, Office of Self-Governance, by 
March 1, 2025 at the following address:  
  
Sharee M. Freeman, Director, Office of Self-Governance, Department of the Interior, 
Mail Stop 3259- MIB, 1849 C Street NW, Washington, DC 20240. 
 
Contact Vickie Hanvey, Office of Self Governance, (mail to: Vickie.Hanvey@bia.gov); 
Telephone (918) 931-0745 with additional questions related to the notice and submitting an 
application; or, for additional information.  
  
Under 25 U.S.C. 5362(b) of the Practical Reforms and Other Goals To Reinforce the 
Effectiveness of Self-Governance and Self-Determination (PROGRESS Act), the Secretary, 
acting through the Director of the Office of Self-Governance, may select not more than 50 
new Indian Tribes per year from those eligible tribes to participate. The application 
deadline of March 1, 2025, is predicated upon providing the parties enough time to 
complete funding agreement negotiations before the fiscal year or calendar year start date 
of the 2026 funding agreement.  
  
Please let us know if we may provide additional information or assistance regarding the 
Notice of Deadline. We are available to assist.  
  
Inquiries may be directed to: 
Geoff Strommer (Gstrommer@hobbsstraus.com)  
Carolina Wasinger (cwasinger@hobbsstraus.com) 
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